# ROYAL BELGIAN INSTITUTE FOR NATURAL SCIENCES OPERATIONAL DIRECTORATE NATURAL ENVIRONMENT

Section Ecosystem Data Analysis and Modelling Suspended Matter and Seabed Modelling and Monitoring Group (SUMO)



# Effect of wind farms on the siltation of gravel beds

Dries Van den Eynde, Matthias Baeye and Vera Van Lancker

DGENV/X/DVDE/202006/EN/TR01

Prepared for the Directorate-General for the Environment, Federal Public Service, Health, Food Chain Safety and Environment

> RBINS-OD Nature Vautier street 29 B–1000 Brussels Belgium

# Table of Contents

1. INTRODUCTION	3
2. MATERIAL AND METHODS	6
2.1. Study area	6
2.2. LITERATURE STUDY	
2.3. NUMERICAL SIMULATIONS	9
2.3.1. Numerical models	
2.3.1.1. Hydrodynamic model	9
2.3.1.2. Wave model	
2.3.1.3. Sediment transport model	
2.3.2. Simulations	
3. RESULTS	
3.1. LITERATURE REVIEW	
3.1.1. Installation of the foundations	
3.1.2. Scour	
3.1.3. Cable burial	
3.1.4. Sediment plumes created by the wind turbines	
3.1.5. Sediment plumes due to aggregate extraction	
3.2. NUMERICAL MODEL RESULTS	
3.2.1. Tidal elevations, currents and waves	
3.2.2. Bottom shear stress, residual currents and transports	
3.2.3. Sediment dispersion	
3.2.3.1. Extraction operations	
3.2.3.2. Dumping activities	
4. DISCUSSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS	
5. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	
6. REFERENCES	

## 1. Introduction

In the framework of the European Directive 2009/28/EC on the promotion of electricity produced from renewable energy sources in the internal electricity market, Belgium targets a contribution of 13 % of the total energy consumption, to be produced by renewable energy sources by 2020 (Belgische Staat, 2010). Offshore wind farms in the Belgian part of the North Sea (BPNS) are expected to contribute around 43 % to achieve that goal. As for now, a zone of 238 km<sup>2</sup> of the BPNS is reserved for the production of electricity. This zone was foreseen in the Belgian Marine Spatial Plan (MSP), which was approved by the Royal Decree of March 20, 2014, and was valid for 6 years.

In 2003, the first wind farm C-Power requested a domain concession. Since then, a total of nine wind farms obtained a domain concession and an environmental permit for the installation of wind farms (see Figure 1). At present, seven wind farms are operational (Rentel, Belwind, C-Power, Nobelwind, Northwind and Norther, Nortwester2), while two additional wind farms (Mermaid and Seastar) are under construction.



Figure 1: Current and planned zones for renewable energy in and around the Belgian Part of the North Sea with indications of wind farms that are operational (blue) and currently under construction (orange). The proposed sites for the Dunkerque offshore wind farm are indicated by A and B. Locations of the new renewable energy zone, as foreseen in the Marine Spatial Plan 2020-2026, are shown by the dashed lines.

To increase the contribution of renewable energy by offshore wind, a further extension of the zone, reserved for wind farms, has been planned. This year, a new MSP came into effect (Royal Decree of 22 July 2019; Belgische Staat, 2019). This MSP includes a new large area for renewable energy (Figure 1). Three zones are defined: a zone Noordhinder

Noord and Noordhinder Zuid, and a zone Fairybank. Remark that the zone Fairybank is located in a special zone for nature conservation 'Vlaamse Banken' (European code BEMNZ0001), a so called Habitat Directive Area (Figure 2).



Figure 2: Area of the Hinder Banks, where intensive marine aggregate extraction is allowed in zone 4 (red line) along 4 sectors (black polygons). Within and outside these sectors geomorphological monitoring is carried out by COPCO (light grey polygons). A Habitat Directive area (hatched) is present at a minimum of 2.5 km from the southernmost sectors. Presence of gravel (purple dots) and stones (green triangles) is indicated (size of the dots represents relative amounts of gravel with a minimum of 20 %). In the light yellow areas the probability of finding gravel is high (based on samples, in combination with acoustic imagery). In the gravel refugia (green squares), west of the Oosthinder, ecologically valuable gravel beds are present. Indicated also is the position of the Westhinder measuring pole MOW7 (Flanders Hydrography) (red pentagon) providing hydro-meteorological data. Dark grey polygon in the Habitat Directive area is an anchorage zone (from: Van Lancker et al., 2016).

Near the northern limit of the 'Vlaamse Banken' area, ecologically valuable gravel beds are located (e.g., Houziaux et al., 2008; Van Lancker et al., 2015, 2016). These beds have the status of "reefs" (Habitat type code 1170). At present and in contrast to 100 years ago, gravel fauna has become very marginal because of intensive fisheries (Houziaux et al., 2008). The effect of the sand and gravel extraction areas, which are located north of the Habitat Directive area (Figure 2), could be important as well. These effects are studied in the framework of the ZAGRI contract, funded by the revenues of the private sector, and the MOZ4 contract, financed by the Flemish Authorities, Agency Maritime Services and Coast, Coast. Investigative monitoring is conducted by the Royal Belgian Institute of Natural Sciences, Operational Directorate Natural Environments (RBINS, OD Nature), the Continental Shelf Service of FPS Economy (COPCO) and the Institute for Agricultural and Fisheries Research (ILVO). Following-up on the findings of Houziaux et al. (2008), Van Lancker et al. (2015) reported on the status of the gravel beds, previously recognized as biodiversity hotspots. They are still observed at the foot of the steep (lee) side of morphologically distinct barchan dunes, present at the western extremity of the Oosthinder sandbank. Barchan dunes are steep dunes, composed of coarse sands, and occur typically where high currents prevail over hard substrates (Belderson et al., 1982). Since the rich gravel beds occurred near the lee side of the barchans, Houziaux et al. (2008) hypothesized that fishing nets would jump over these biodiversity hotspots, hence they were called refugia (Van Lancker et al., 2016).

Apart from fisheries and sand and gravel extraction, also the installation and operation of new wind farms in the three new zones could have effects on the siltation and/or smothering of the gravel areas in the Habitat Directive area. This is the subject of the current report.

The main effect of the installation and operation of wind farms to be expected is an increase in suspended particulate matter concentrations (SPMc) (e.g., Rumes et al., 2013, 2015; Van den Eynde et al., 2010, 2013), due to (1) dredging and relocation works during preparation of the sea bottom; (2) the installation of monopiles, jacket foundations or gravity based foundations; (3) dynamic and/or static scour around the foundations or around the erosion protection; (4) the cable burial and/or (5) the development of sediment plumes in the wake of wind turbines.

The increase in SPMc will decrease the light to the marine environment, which is a key environmental variable, coupling physics to marine biochemistry and ecology. Weak light penetration reduces light availability for photosynthesis, changing the energy fluxes through the marine food web (e.g., Newell et al., 1998, 2004; Eggleton et al., 2011; Borst et al., 2013; Capuzzo, 2015). In some cases, some specific sensitive receptors (e.g., oysters) are defined that are used to define the maximum increase in SPMc, to prevent impact (Marine Management Organization, 2014).

The sediment that is brought in suspension will settle down and will deposit on the bottom, changing the sediment composition at the area of deposition, that could alter the habitat (e.g., Cruz-Motta and Collins, 2004, Erftemeijer and Lewis, 2006, Erftemeijer et al., 2012).

In addition, recent research highlighted that the different wind turbines generate sediment plumes (Li et al., 2014; Vanhellemont and Ruddick, 2014; Baeye and Fettweis, 2015; Foster, 2018). The cause and the exact nature of these plumes is still under debate. Monitoring at the wind farm Mermaid is therefore foreseen (BMM, 2015).

Since it can be expected that the effects of seabed removal with trailing suction hopper dredgers (TSHD) could be larger than the effects of the installation and operation of the wind farms, these operations and the possible effects on the gravel beds are briefly considered as well, although they are at a larger distance from the gravel beds with high ecological potential.

# 2. Material and methods

### 2.1. Study area

Hitherto, the location of gravel beds in Belgian waters is only known indicatively. In 2007 a first map was released showing areas with a high potential of gravel occurrences, based on a combination of available data at that time (Belspo MAREBASSE, Van Lancker et al., 2007) (see Figure 3 for the data sources). An important predictor was minimal thickness to absence of Quaternary sediments based on Maréchal and Henriet (1983). The map was later refined to support the inclusion of the gravel habitat type 1170 within the delineation of the Flemish Bank Habitat Directive (Degraer et al., 2009). In the framework of the Belspo QUEST4D project (Van Lancker et al., 2012) and the aggregate resources project Belspo TILES (Van Lancker et al., 2019), data on the thickness of the Quaternary have been thoroughly updated, and the nature of Quaternary sediments was quantified in detail using a voxel modelling approach (Hademenos et al., 2019). This information can now be queried in a publicly available decision support system (DSS, TILES consortium, 2018; Figure 4a and Figure 4b). Figure 4a shows that most of the gullies in between the sandbanks have a high probability of gravel occurrences. The TILES outcome also predicts gravel in the north-western corner of the southern wind farm designated zone, hitherto not mapped. Figure 4b shows that in the southern area of interest, there is a lack of borehole information, resulting in a higher uncertainty of the results.

For the Hinder Banks region, available maps remain very qualitatively. In the framework of the MOZ4/ZAGRI projects and the European Marine Strategy Framework Directive (MSFD), RBINS is conducting regular surveys using very-high resolution multibeam technology (MBES, depth and backscatter), in combination with sampling and videography. These observations showed the very patchy nature of gravel occurrences (e.g., Van Lancker et al., 2016; Montereale Gavazzi, 2019). The mapping built on the multibeam baseline survey of FPS Economy, Continental Shelf Service in the aggregate concession zone 4, Hinder Banks. They continue monitoring the aggregate sectors within this zone, including the area s4d in the Noordhinder Noord area.

A detailed gravel mapping initiative is currently on-going (Van Lancker and Montereale Gavazzi, 2019) whereby new data products will be made available based on new insights into acoustic seafloor classification (Montereale Gavazzi, 2019, Montereale Gavazzi et al., 2019). This approach integrates multibeam-derived depth and backscatter data, and their derivatives, in combination with ground truthing by sampling and video observations. The resolution of this mapping is 1 m.



Figure 3: Map with high potential of gravel occurrences (blue areas). Areas with darker pixels, having a higher gravel potential, result from an update of geological data on the Quaternary sediments (TILES Consortium, 2018) (From: Van Lancker & Montereale Gavazzi, 2019). The red areas are reserved for wind farms.



Figure 4: a) (Left): Map with high potential of gravel occurrences (see Figure 4 for legend). Zoom on the area of the new wind farms. b) (Right): TILES DSS extract with blue areas having a limited Quaternary cover; and dark purple areas having a high degree on heterogeneity. Dots are borehole locations (From: Van Lancker & Montereale Gavazzi, 2019).

#### 2.2. Literature study

The possible effect of the installation and operation of offshore wind farms is described in the necessary Environmental Impact Reports (EIR). The environmental impacts were evaluated by the Management Unit of the North Sea Mathematical Models of the RBINS, who prepared an Environmental Impact Assessment (EIA) and an advice to the Minister. The advice included some conditions and required monitoring. The last two EIAs were for the Mermaid and the Seastar wind farms (Rumes et al., 2013, 2015). In these reports, the knowledge until then is summarized and condensed and the conditions and the monitoring for the permit are based on the previous results.

Information from the monitoring of the existing wind farms in Belgium was reported in yearly reports since 2009, edited by the RBINS (e.g., Degraer et al., 2018, 2019). In Van den Eynde (2010, 2013) the effects on the sea bottom were discussed more in detail.

Furthermore, data and information was used from the above mentioned ZAGRI and MOZ4 projects (Van Lancker et al., 2015, 2016; Van den Eynde et al., 2019), as well as from the Belspo INDI67 project (Fettweis et al., 2020), targeting developing new methodologies for the monitoring of the environmental status of marine waters. Where relevant, data from satellite images are used.

Information from EIRs and monitoring results, prepared for offshore wind farms in other countries, are considered, as well as summary reports from governmental bodies, responsible for the environmental permits.

#### 2.3. Numerical simulations

To have more information on the dispersion of material in the water column in the area of the new wind farms, the dumping of material in the water column and deposition at the bottom is simulated with numerical models. The main goal is to present some results that are specific for the situation.

Model results will remain illustrative and must be looked at with the necessary precautions. Also, the current resolution does not allow to model the effects in detail.

Even today, accuracy of sediment transport models is relatively low. Shen et al. (2019b) states that currently available three-dimensional models are not able to make satisfying quantitative predictions of sediment properties, which raises the question whether we can do any better (Toorman, 2012). Toorman et al. (2019) state that "Sediment research is difficult; cohesive sediments behave even more complex. Some of the questions are (very) old and have not found adequate solutions for many years." This is also observed in the monitoring and validation of model results.

Developers invest a lot of effort in Environmental Statements, based on numerical model results, but monitoring is absolutely necessary to validate the model predictions (CEFAS, 2010). Measured SPMc are often lower than the model predictions (Elliott et al., 2017) and the zone of initial deposition of rejected material is often less than predicted by models (Hitchcock, 2002).

#### 2.3.1. Numerical models

#### 2.3.1.1. Hydrodynamic model

The currents and water elevations are calculated with the hydrodynamic model OMNECS\_BCZ (Yu, 1993; Ozer et al., 2000). The model is a two-dimensional hydrodynamic model, based on a semi-implicit ADI numerical scheme. The model is implemented on the BPNS on a geographical grid with a resolution of about 278 m x 257 m. The extension of the model grid and the bathymetry is shown in Figure 5. The model comprises the entire BPNS and a part of the Western Scheldt. On the open boundaries, the model is coupled with a two-dimensional model for the entire North-West European Continental Shelf with a resolution of about 4 km x 4 km.



Figure 5: Bathymetry of the numerical model. Indication of Habitat Directive Area 'Vlaamse Banken' (blue); new zones for renewable energy Noordhinder Noord (red), Noordhinder Zuid (orange), Fairybank (green); sand extraction zones (grey); gravel beds refugia areas (purple stars).

#### 2.3.1.2. Wave model

The waves, which can also be important for the erosion of material deposited on the bottom, are calculated with the  $3^{th}$  generation wave model WAM (WAMDI Group, 1988; Günther et al., 1992). The model calculates the full wave spectrum and some integrated parameters, such as the significant wave height, wave frequency and wave direction under the influence of the prevailing wind. In the southern North Sea (Figure 6), the model has a resolution of  $2.33 \times 2.47$  km. At the open boundaries, the model is coupled to a model of the central North Sea (resolution  $6.7 \times 7.4$  km) and with a model for the entire North Sea (resolution 28 km x 33 km). The model is extended enough to the north to ensure that the model can generate all waves that are arriving at the Belgian coast. The model has been validated extensively in Van den Eynde (2013).



Figure 6: Bathymetry of the high resolution WAM model WAM-LOCL.

#### 2.3.1.3. Sediment transport model

For the modelling of the dispersion and transport of (fine-grained) material the model MU-STM is used (Van den Eynde and Fettweis, 2006). The model is a two-dimensional model, calculating the advection and diffusion of the material in suspension. The model uses the semi-Lagrangian second moment method (Egan & Mahoney, 1972; de Kok, 1994) to calculate the advection of the material in suspension. This method has the advantage of minimal numerical diffusion. The erosion is modelled following Ariathurai-Partheniades (Ariathurai, 1974), while the sedimentation is calculated using the formula of Krone (1962).

The model has been used to calculate the sediment balance on the BCP (Fettweis and Van den Eynde, 2003), to compare the model results with in-situ measurements of radioactive tracer experiments (Van den Eynde, 2003), to simulate the fine-grained sediment transport and dredging material dumping at the BCP (Van den Eynde and Fettweis, 2006), and to check the possible impacts of alternative dumping sites (Van den Eynde and Fettweis, 2015).

#### 2.3.2. Simulations

The simulations with the hydrodynamic and wave models have been executed for the period 01/09/2013 to 01/01/2014. However, for the sediment transport simulations, only a period of 15 days was used, covering a full neap-spring tidal cycle.

A total of 38 different simulations have been executed with the sediment transport model,

with dumping on five sites: Dump 1 to Dump 5 (Table 1; Figure 7). While the first dumping site is located in the center of the Noordhinder Noord area, the second dumping site is in the center of the Fairybank area. The third point, where dumping is simulated, is in the south of the marine aggregate extraction area 4c, outside the new areas for wind farms. These three sites are in or very nearby the new wind farm area. Dumping sites Dump4 and Dump 5 are located in the center of extraction area 4b and north of the Noordhinder Noord area.

Table 1: Name, geographical coordinates, model coordinates and water depth of the dumpings points and output points (I: xxx; J: xxx).

Name	Longitude	Latitude	I	J	Water
	(°E)	(°N)			depth (m)
Refugia 1	2.55159	51.43056	118	186	29.9
Refugia 2	2.52778	51.41204	112	178	33.6
Dump 1	2.55555	51.62500	119	270	36.3
Dump 2	2.40476	51.44908	81	194	34.1
Dump 3	2.61508	51.49769	134	215	23.4
Dump 4	2.67857	51.60417	150	261	19.1
Dump 5	2.35714	51.56482	69	244	37.4
MOW 1	3.11508	51.36111	260	156	10.3



Figure 7: Bathymetry of the numerical model. Indication of Habitat Directive Area 'Vlaamse Banken' (blue); new zones for renewable energy (red), gravel beds refugia areas (purple stars, Ref 1 = most North, Ref 2 = most south ), Zone 4 extraction areas (grey) and dumping points (blue circles: Dump 1 = in center of zone Noordhinder Noord, Dump 2 = in center of zone Fairybank, Dump 3 = east of zone Noordhinder Zuid, south of extraction zone 4c, Dump 4 = center of extraction zone 4b, Dump 5 = north of Noordhinder Noord) and MOW1 (green cross).

Two activities are simulated. The first simulations are representative for extraction activities and the overflow during these activities. During this activity, it is assumed that 140 tons of dry material (TDM) is lost in the water column or at the bottom. This is around 50 % higher than a worst-case scenario (see infra, 3.2.3.1). The second type of simulations, simulate a dumping of material. The amount of material dumped is in this case taken from the study Van den Eynde and Fettweis (2015) where the effects of the recirculation of an alternative dumping site near Zeebrugge was studied. Based on dredging data, it was assumed that during one dumping between 1350 and 1680 TDM was dumped, with a variation between the number of dumpings in one day between 1 and 10 dumpings. Here a total of 1400 TDM is dumped. Finally, some continuous dumping activities over the complete simulation period are simulated. Each 4 hours 240 TDM is dumped, for a total of 1440 TDM during a full day, for the full simulation period. The four hours is a rough estimate of a dredging dumping cycle, 240 TDM is an (worst-case) estimate of the fine material dumped. In the EIR for Mermaid wind farm, 136 TDM was dumped every 2.5 hours (IMDC, 2014b).

In all cases, half of the material was dumped at the bottom, while the other half was put in the water column. This is a worst-case scenario, since Johnson et al. (1988, 1992) mention that for a typical maintenance the material, containing both sand and clay/silt, only 10 % of the material remains in suspension and is transported by the prevailing currents.

The model simulates advection and diffusion. Deposition and resuspension are taken into account. Initially no material is found at the bottom, so no influence of the natural variability of the SPMc is taken into account. Only the 'excess' concentration is modelled.

The sediment parameters in the model were taken from previous experiences with the model (Van den Eynde, 2003; Fettweis and Van den Eynde, 2003; Van den Eynde and Fettweis, 2006, 2015). The critical bottom stress of erosion and for deposition is 0.5 Pa; no consolidation is taken into account. The fall velocity is set to 1 mm s<sup>-1</sup>. It is clear that the selection of these parameters will influence the model results. This is tested in some additional simulations.

## 3. Results

#### 3.1. Literature review

#### 3.1.1. Installation of the foundations

During the installation of the foundations, dredging works and relocation works are needed to prepare the seabed. It can be expected that these dredging operations will be more important for gravity-based foundations (GBF) than for monopiles or jacket foundations. For the Seastar wind farm, it is estimated that seabed preparation works for monopiles would need a dredging of 19,000 m<sup>3</sup>, while for jacket foundations only 16,000 m<sup>3</sup> would be necessary (Rumes et al., 2013). GBF would need a total of 90,000 m<sup>3</sup> sand to be dredged, which is a factor five higher. The dredging and the relocation of this material will create sediment plumes and an increase in SPMc. During the dredging, small sediment plumes are generated by the drag head of the dredging vessel. It is estimated that 1 % of the dredged material will be brought into suspension (IMDC, 2014b). This was based on a study that collected results from more than 43 dredging projects (Anchor Environmental CA L.P., 2003). Furthermore, it was estimated that the overflow loss of fine-grained material during dredging was around 67 % of which 17 % remains in the water column as a passive plume.

A larger sediment plume is generated during the disposal of the dredged material. For a typical maintenance, the material, containing both sand and clay/silt, is transported to the bottom as a dense jet (Johnson et al., 1988, 1992). Only 10 % of the material remains in suspension and is transported by the prevailing currents. On the other hand, Van den Eynde et al. (2010) estimated that around 30 % of the material is lost during dredging and relocation operations. This is also used in IMDC (2014b).

These SPMc increases will be mainly controlled by the tidal action. In the immediate vicinity of the disturbance, a dynamic plume typically exists and settles out fast because of the relatively high settling velocity of sand grains. When fine-grained matter (i.e., silt-sized) is present in the sand matrix, passive plumes come into play and are advected by the prevailing tidal current with varying intensities (for example neap vs. spring tide). There is a known flocculation tendency of fine matter that may form aggregates (with resulting higher settling velocities), even during very short-term intra-tidal phases (Lee et al., 2012; Chen et al., 2018; Shen et al. 2018a, 2018b; Shen et al., 2019a, 2019b). The passive plume may travel long distances of about several kilometers before depositing (Hitchcock and Bell, 2004). Freshly deposited fine matter layers could be easily resuspended and subsequently transported by the next prevailing tidal current, unless it is buffered in the sand matrix (e.g., Rusch et al., 2000). This was evidenced along the south of the Oosthinder sandbank (Hinder Banks region), with the hypothesis that the source of the fine-grained material was related to overflow of nearby intensive aggregate extraction (Van Lancker et al., 2017).

When for the installation of the monopiles or jacket foundation, the suction bucket technique is used instead of drilling, sediment plumes are also generated. The suction bucket technique is a new technique, where the monopile is anchored in the bottom under the influence of its own weight and a created vacuum (IMDC, 2014a). A small amount (10-20 m<sup>3</sup> per turbine) of sediment can be dispersed, but the amount of suspended sediments is within the range of the natural background values.

Numerical simulations were performed of the dispersion of a sediment plume, generated during dredging and disposal operations for the wind farm Seastar near the Lodewijckbank IMDC (2014b). It was estimated that the sandy bottom contained 3 % of fine-grained material. The spilled sand was expected to settle down rapidly. The simulations of the dispersion of the fine-grained material showed that the background value of 4 mg l<sup>-1</sup> (Van den Eynde et al., 2013) is only exceeded in 2.6 h, corresponding to 7.5 % of the time of the dredging activities. The sediment plume could travel 1600 m and had a width of 600 m, but the concentration was in 96 % of the time lower than 10 mg l<sup>-1</sup> (Figure 8).



Figure 8: Example of dispersion of a plume caused by dredging and disposal activities at the Seastar wind farm (Lodewijckbank) (from: IMDC, 2014b).

It was concluded that the increase in SPMc was only local and temporary and would not affect the environment significantly.

Also in Rumes et al. (2015) it was concluded that during dumping and dredging activities for the preparation of monopiles and jacket foundations, no additional monitoring will be recommended (BMM, 2015). Similar recommendations were made by the UK authorities (DECC, 2008a, 2008b; Carroll et al., 2010; CEFAS, 2010).

When using GBF and the suction bucket technique, less monitoring has been executed and less information is available. Therefore, additional monitoring was recommended for this type of foundation (BMM, 2015). However, during the installation of the GBFs in the C-Power wind farm no increase in SPMc was observed (Van den Eynde et al., 2013).

#### 3.1.2. Scour

Due to the interaction of the currents and the foundation, erosional processes are expected. Behind the pole complex three-dimensional horseshoe vortexes are generated, that will erode the material (Figure 9). The size of these erosion pits varies. Different studies and formulae to calculate the (maximal) erosion depth are available in literature. In some cases, the development of this erosion pit is allowed and the foundations are secured by drilling it deeper in the ground. Using this dynamic erosion protection, for some time an erosion pit is developing creating sediment plumes. When using a static erosion protection, the development of the erosion is avoided by installing an erosion protection layer, formed by larger stones and/or filter layers. However, in this case, secondary erosion can occur, at the edges of the erosion protection.



Figure 9: 3D-flow around the base of a vertical pile (from: Sumer and Fredsøe, 1999)

Scientific literature on scour around wind turbines in coastal waters reveals its complex character (e.g., Sumer et al., 1994; Sumer and Fredsøe, 1998; Sumer and Fredsøe, 1999; Sumer et al., 2001; Sumer and Fredsøe, 2001a; Sumer and Fredsøe, 2001b; Whitehouse et al., 2010; Harris et al., 2011; Whitehouse et al., 2011). Some effects are discussed in the EIA for the C-Power farm (BMM, 2004).

In Sumer and Fredsøe (1999) a maximum ratio between the equilibrium depth of the erosion pit and the diameter of the pile is found to be 1.3. In Sumer and Fredsøe (2001a) values are found between 1.5 and 2. For pole diameters of 2 m, this would lead to erosion pits of 7.5 to 10 m depth. The time needed to reach an equilibrium of is still under debate. Sumer and Fredsøe (2001a) mention that under laboratory conditions, the equilibrium

depth is reached after only 5 h.

It is clear that the dynamic erosion protection with the generation of erosion pits will generate a temporary erosion of sand. As in the new wind farm the seafloor is composed of mostly gravel and coarser sand, the sand will be deposited rapidly in the neighborhood of the piles. Furthermore, the amount of sand that will be eroded is restricted. On the other hand, using static erosion protection will use a larger area that will be disturbed. Furthermore, secondary erosion pits can be formed, with the same small and temporary increase in SPMc in the water column.

#### 3.1.3. Cable burial

In the wind farms cables will be laid between the wind turbines and the transformation platform and from the wind farm to land.

BERR (2008) reviewed the cable techniques and the environmental effects for offshore wind farms and concludes that the environmental impact is highly transitory, localized in extent, generally restricted to 2 to 3 m width, and for short duration. It is mentioned that compared to other influencing factors, like storm effects, fishing effects and aggregate extraction, the effects of cable burial are generally less important.

Different cable laying methods were considered such as ploughs, jetting systems, ROV's, sledges and dredging systems (BERR, 2008). The methods that can be used and the physical disturbances are of course also a function of the site conditions, e.g., the seabed type and the tidal and wave conditions. A rank of the level of disturbance resulting from cable burial operations was assessed. Overall, using a plough is the least disturbing technique, while dredging is evaluated as the most disturbing technique.

There still is very limited research and advice on the quantification of the volume of the material that is disturbed and brought into suspension during cable burial operations (BERR, 2008). The estimation can be based on the area of disturbance multiplied by the rate of the progress. A cutter tool of 250 mm wide and 1000 mm deep at a rate of progress of 250 m h<sup>-1</sup>, will cut 62 m<sup>3</sup> h<sup>-1</sup>. Reviewing subsea video gives an estimate that 10 to 15 % of the cut material will backfill into the trench. The remaining material will be deposited at the sides of the trench or will be brought into suspension (BERR, 2008). Sands however will be deposited very rapidly. Measurements of the plume generated by the drag head have shown that the sediment introduced in the water column is in the order of 1 % of the material introduced by screening and overflowing.

Results from six wind farms were summarized. Model results showed a deposition depth of a few mm at 200 m at either side of the cable. In other cases, the deposition footprint extended only 20 m at either side, but with a deposition of 10 mm. The fine sediment increased the background SPMc with only a few percent. Another numerical study showed that, when the cable laying was executed in a chalk bottom, the dispersion drops to less than 1 mg l<sup>-1</sup> above background within a single flood or ebb excursion, but that the footprint could be up to 9 km on either side of the cable route. For more sandy bottoms, even with a high concentration of silt, most of the resuspended sediment is likely to

remain within 1 to 2 m near the bottom and will settle within half an hour or less, within 20 m from the cable. Another study showed that jetting induces less material in the water column than trenching (by dredging) and backfilling. At 200 m from the operation, the maximum values varied from 18 mg l<sup>-1</sup> to 75 mg l<sup>-1</sup>. The Danish Energy Agency uses a maximum value of 45 mg l<sup>-1</sup>.

More recently, 3D particle dispersion modelling has been executed (Smartwind, 2013). Five scenarios were modelled. Different model parameterization were used, including assumptions on the amount of fine-grained material in the sea bed as well as on the amount of material brought into suspension. With the parameters used, trailer suction resulted in an increase of (depth-averaged) SPMc of 40 mg l<sup>-1</sup> up to 200 m from the cable route, with a cumulative deposition of 2 mm in an area of 60 m x 250 m (which will be resuspended again). Sand wave jetting resulted in a larger increase of up to 900 mg l<sup>-1</sup> near the cable itself, but the duration was less than 1 h (Figure 10). Footprint deposition would rise up to 5 mm. Ploughing sand resulted in no measurable increase, while jetting sand would result in an increase of up to 12 mg l<sup>-1</sup>. The results indicated a limited and short time effect.



Figure 10: Sand wave clearance: jetting – Predicted increases in (depth-averaged) SPMc above baseline conditions at four points in time throughout the model simulation for sand wave 1 (From: Smartwind, 2013).

Swanson and Isaji (2006) also modelled the effects of cable installation. The cable laying resulted in an increase of less than 50 mg l<sup>-1</sup> in some areas with peaks of up to 500 mg l<sup>-1</sup>. A deposition of 1 to 5 mm was modelled, occurring within a few hundred meter from the cable route. In a similar modelling study of jet plowing, an increase of SPMc to a maximum of 5000 mg l<sup>-1</sup> in an area of 0.02 ha was found (Swanson et al., 2015). The plume dissipated within 6 hours, and the deposition was restricted to 0.1 to 0.5 mm over 35 ha. Similar results were obtained by Vinhateiro et al. (2018), however thicker deposits were

predicted (up to 10 mm).

It is clear that different models give variable results, depending on the local situation and on the model parameters and assumptions (Smartwind, 2013). However, all models indicate that the plume and the maximum concentration will decrease quite rapidly. Limited monitoring results are available. During cable installation using a jet plowing mechanism, no sediment plume was observed away from the vessel (Elliott et al., 2017). The sediment plumes were lower than predicted by the models. Near the cable itself (1.5 to 7 m), deposition was up to 25 cm thick.

BERR (2008) concluded that the effect that are likely to be short term and relatively localized and that ploughing and jetting are the least disturbing techniques. In Belgium, it was specified that the cables should be buried 1 m below the base of the migrating sand dunes (Rumes et al., 2013) to avoid unburial and free spanning of cables. In this case sand dunes have to be dredged in advance. This is the reason that dredging techniques have been used instead of the less impacting jetting or ploughing technique, e.g. for the export cables for the BOG platform (Rumes et al., 2014).

#### 3.1.4. Sediment plumes created by the wind turbines

The hydrodynamic wakes created by wind turbines will lead to another possible increase in SPMc. Until recently, these wakes did not receive a lot of attention. Atmospheric wakes were noted (e.g., Hassager et al., 2013) a little bit earlier than the hydrodynamic wakes. The first published maps of surface sediment concentration plumes are probably by Vanhellemont and Ruddick (2014) and Li et al. (2014). The first in-situ observations are probably described by Baeye and Fettweis (2015). They showed five times higher SPMc (15 mg l<sup>-1</sup>) for an offshore wind farm in the Belgian part of the North Sea. While in Vanhellemont and Ruddick (2014) scouring and the development of erosion pits were considered as a possible source, Baeye and Fettweis (2015) put forward that the source could be of biological nature since the seabed may consist of fine matter originating from biological processes occurring at the foundation of the mono-pile, scour rock protection and the immediate seafloor as shown by Coates et al. (2014).

Since then, different modelling studies have been executed to model the turbulent wakes around the monopiles (Christie, 2014; Carpenter et al., 2016; Cazenave et al., 2016; Grashorn and Stanev, 2016; Rivier et al., 2016; Rogan et al., 2016; Miles, 2017). Recently also Legrand et al. (2018) executed some simulations on the turbulent wakes behind some monopiles (Figure 11). They, and others, showed that the turbulence behind the monopiles increased, which could increase both the bottom shear stress behind the monopiles and the turbulent diffusion, increasing the possibility of fine-grained particles to be transported higher in the water column.

Plumes have been observed in Belgium from a series of aerial surveys (pers. comm. SURV/MUMM) mostly corresponding to periods of ebb and flood maximal currents under spring tide conditions. Under those cyclical conditions, (near-)surface fine-grained material will be washed out from the sand matrix. The plume extent will vary both vertically and horizontally (up to several kilometers) as a function of the prevailing

conditions.



Figure 11: Bottom current at different moments in the tide a) flood; b) tidal reversal c) ebb d) tidal reversal (From: Legrand et al., 2018).

Recently, more in-situ measurements on sediment plumes and its nature have been executed (Floeter et al., 2017; Forster, 2018). Forster (2018) measured an (averaged) increase of about 42 % of the SPMc in the sediment plume, near the surface and an increase of 10 % to 20 % in the midwater and near the bottom. From the possible explanations, the evidence supports the hypothesis that the plumes are caused by redistribution of suspended sediments in the water column due to an increase in vertical mixing in the monopile wake. This was confirmed by the fact that the near-bed concentration of sediment was actually lower within the plume than outside the plume. Furthermore, it was shown that the percentage of organic material in filtered water samples did not vary with the depth or the sample location, indicating that the sediment plumes were not directly of biological nature. Furthermore, the increase in SPMc would probably be well within the range of variability encountered in any given spring-neap tidal cycle, and that therefore will have limited ecological effects.

On the other hand, Orpin et al. (2004) showed that near sensitive environments even limited anthropogenic sediment discharges could have significant effects.

These observations and research results are only obtained recently and need further confirmation in other situations. It was recommended to investigate the nature and the magnitude of the sediment plumes behind the monopiles and jacket foundations in the Belgian coastal waters in the monitoring program for the Mermaid wind farm (BMM, 2015).

#### 3.1.5. Sediment plumes due to aggregate extraction

Due to dredging works, or marine aggregate extraction, three types of dredge plumes can be expected, each having a typical behavior (Spearman et al., 2011) (Figure 12): (1) a surface plume dispersing away from the TSHD; (2) a dynamic plume, representing the coarser part of the initial plume, and descending in the near field; and (3) a passive plume, bringing together the finest fractions from the surface and dynamic plumes, and from a near-bed plume caused by the drag head. The dispersion of the passive plume can easily extend several kilometer from the vessel (e.g., Newell et al., 1999; Hitchcock and Bell, 2004).



Figure 12: Dynamic and passive plumes, as a consequence of the overflow of a trailing hopper suction dredger (TSHD) (From: Spearman et al., 2011).

In the study area of the Hinder Banks, such plumes were evidenced in 2013 using the unmanned surface vehicle Wave Glider from Liquid Robotics (Van Lancker and Baeye, 2015). In 2014, measurements were carried out to quantify the extent and impact of such plumes (Van Lancker et al., 2016). During sand extraction (sandbank in sector 4c), SPMc were measured up to 15 mg l<sup>-1</sup>. Tidally-induced SPMc was similar under NE- and SW-directed currents, though higher concentrations were generally measured under flood (NE) conditions. In the upper water layers, at -10 m, median values of SPMc reached about 10 mg l<sup>-1</sup>. Concentrations in the surface waters were around 1 to 2 mg l<sup>-1</sup>, for neap and spring tide respectively. Median SPMc in the lower waters was 11 to 15 mg l<sup>-1</sup> in the deepest areas and up to 19 mg l<sup>-1</sup> over the sandbank crests (Van Lancker et al., 2016).

Enrichment of fine-grained material was found embedded in the sand matrix of the refugia areas, though no direct link could be made with the extraction activities.

Van Lancker et al. (2016) does put forward a step-wise impact hypothesis where finegrained material resulting from aggregate extraction activities is first deposited in the near-field gullies and are then resuspended, amongst other by fishing activities. Longer lasting deposition could then occur in morphologically complex areas that preferentially trap fine-grained sediments (Van Lancker, 2017). They do recognize that cumulative and in-combination effects should be considered as well (Figure 13).



Figure 13: Gravel beds with high ecological potential in the Habitat Directive Area (central triangle) with the distances to the different pressures (red squares). (1) Extraction in Sector 4c, Hinder Banks; (2) and (3) Extraction in zone 2: Oostdijck and Buiten Ratel; (4) Extraction in zone 1 Thornton Bank. All of these may act cumulatively. In-combination effects may also exist, hence deposition may exist from turbidity plumes generated around the wind turbine structures (5). Note that these are minimally 30 km away. Importantly to note is the omni-presence of fisheries activities. On the BPNS, the influence of these activities on water column turbidity and seabed texture has not been assessed yet. To give insight in the spreading of fine-grained material, the direction and magnitude of maximum currents are indicated. A proposal for fisheries management areas is indicated where in the north part (purple) fisheries would be prohibited in the future; in the south part (green) only alternative fishing would be allowed (from: Van Lancker et al., 2016).

Measurements have been executed by Baeye et al. (2019) in the TSHD Brueghel (capacity 12000 m<sup>3</sup>), that was used for marine aggregate extraction. It must be remarked that the extraction of marine aggregates was combined with dredging works in the Zeebrugge harbor. Although the hopper is cleaned after the dumping of the dredged material, there was still a residue that contributed to the overflow of fine-grained material during aggregate extraction. Measurements of the overflow showed a SPMc of up to 1 g l<sup>-1</sup> with particles having a median grain diameter of 24  $\mu$ m. A total of 85 % of the overflow consisted of fine-grained material, whilst only 15 % consisted of rapidly settling sand. From estimations of one extraction event, a total of around 16 ton of sediments was spilled in the overflow. The measured overflow of 1 g l<sup>-1</sup> is lower than found by Hitchcock and Bell (2004) and Duclos et al. (2013) measuring concentrations of 6 g l<sup>-1</sup> in the overflow

of a TSHD.

Birklund and Wijsman (2005) summarize different results of the effect of marine aggregate extractions and differentiate between the sediment spill and the sediment plumes. Near the ship, a dense (dynamic) plume is formed, as described by Spearman et al. (2011). They do highlight that screening of the material will largely influence the amount of overspill.

### 3.2. Numerical model results

#### 3.2.1. Tidal elevations, currents and waves

Water elevations, currents and tidal ellipses at the stations Dump2 and MOW1 during a full spring-neap tidal cycle, with spring-tide round 8/9/2013, are given in Figure 14 to Figure 16.



Figure 14: Tidal elevations in stations MOW1 and Dump 2



Figure 15: Currents in stations MOW1 and Dump 2.



Figure 16: Tidal ellipses in stations MOW1 and Dump 2.

The tidal elevation and the current speed are slightly higher at MOW1, near the coast, than at Dump 2, more offshore. The tidal ellipses show that the tidal ellipses are more elongated near the coast, at MOW1, and more circular at the offshore stations, at Dump 2. Moreover, the direction of the flood and ebb-currents are different. While the nearshore currents are more east-west oriented, driven by the coast, the offshore currents are more directed northeast-southwest.

During the first ten days of the simulated period, the waves are relatively low, below 1.0 m (Figure 17). Around 11/09, a peak in wave height is occurring with a significant wave height, higher than 2.5 m at MOW1 and higher than 3.0 m at Dump 2, more offshore. Also, at 14/09 and 15/09, two new peaks in significant wave height are observed, with

waves up to 1.5 m at MOW1.



Figure 17: Significant wave height in stations MOW1 and Dump 2.

#### 3.2.2. Bottom shear stress, residual currents and transports

The bed or bottom shear stress determines the erosion and resuspension of the material or the deposition of the material on the sea bed and is as such the link between the material in the water column and the material on the sea bed. The bed shear stress is therefore an important parameter to consider, when looking at possible smothering of the gravel beds.

The highest bottom shear stress is found in the mouth of the Western Scheldt and the Eastern Scheldt, and near the harbor of Dunkerque (Figure 18). The latter could be an artefact due to boundary conditions. More offshore the mean bottom shear stress is below 0.8 Pa.



Figure 18: Mean bottom shear stress during one spring-neap tidal cycle at the BCP. Waves are not taken into account.

In the area of the new wind farm zone, the highest bottom shear stress, up to 0.9 Pa and higher, are found at the top of the sand banks in the Noordhinder Noord and the south of the Fairybank area (Figure 19). Elsewhere, the mean bottom stress varies between 0.5 Pa and 0.8 Pa. This means that at the entire area, the mean bottom stress will be high enough to resuspend the fine material continuously during higher water speeds. This is even the case when waves are not accounted for.



Figure 19: Mean bottom shear stress during one spring-neap tidal cycle near the area where the new wind farms are planned.

The residual currents are the vectoral mean of the currents over the spring-neap tidal cycle and could be considered as a proxy of the bed load or the sand transport, occurring near the bottom and is not influenced by the water depth itself. The residual currents are mainly in southwest direction, except on the shallower sand banks in the south of the Noordhinder-Noord and Fairybank areas (Figure 20Figure 20.

The residual transports are the vectoral means of the currents, but weighted by the actual water depth  $\overrightarrow{U_t} = \sum_n \overrightarrow{U} \cdot h / n$ . The residual transport is accounting for the different water depths during ebb and flood currents and is thus a proxy for the transport of material in the water column (uniformly distributed over the water column), or the transport of the fine-grained material. The residual transport is more variable (Figure 21).

Of course, the sediment transport itself is (highly) non-linear and will differ from the conclusions that could be drawn from investigating the residual currents and transports. Furthermore, the distance travelled by the sediment during a tidal cycle will be much larger than the transport calculated using these residual currents or transports.



Figure 20: Residual currents during one spring-neap tidal cycle near the area where the new wind farms are planned.



Figure 21: Residual transports during one spring-neap tidal cycle near the area where the new wind farms are planned.

#### 3.2.3. Sediment dispersion

#### 3.2.3.1. Extraction operations

The amount of material dumped in these simulations, i.e. 140 TDM, from which 50 % stays in the water column, is higher than can be expected from extraction activities or from cable lying operations. In IMDC (2014b) it was assumed that during dredging operations, 2.5 TDM was brought into suspension at the drag head and 53 TDM from overload. They assumed that during a dumping operation 80 TDM of fine-grained material was brought into the water column. Baeye et al. (2019) estimated, based on an overflow SPMc of 1 g l<sup>-1</sup> during extraction activities, that 16 TDM of fine-grained material is brought into suspension during one extraction operation. Even when using an SPMc in the overflow of 6 g l<sup>-1</sup> (Duclos et al., 2013; Hitchcock and Bell, 2004), the amount is only 96 TDM. During cable operations, assuming 15 % of the material is brought into suspension, a plume of 6 m<sup>3</sup> h<sup>-1</sup> is assumed, representing 16 TDM. The amount of 140 TDM is therefore almost 50 % higher than the maximum expected amount of material lost during the overflow, or due to cable lying activities.

In Figure 22, the maximum concentration is shown in the model grid, together with the maximum layer thickness of the material at the bottom, during the first two days of the simulation. At the first time step, the maximum concentration is around 42 mg l<sup>-1</sup> for simulation Dump 3, which is dependent of the amount of material in the water column, the area over which the material is deposited (a full grid cell of 257 m x 275 m) and a water depth of 24 m. At the sites Dump 1 and Dump 2, the water depth is around 36.5 m and 34 m respectively. The material is very rapidly deposited at the bottom and the maximum concentration is very rapidly decreasing. Within 1h12 the concentration is decreased from 42 mg l<sup>-1</sup> to less than 4 mg l<sup>-1</sup>, which is considered to be the background value (Van den Eynde et al., 2013). In less than 1 hour, also at the other dumping positions, the maximum concentration decreased to the background value. In around 3 or 4 h, the maximum concentration decreased further to less than 1 mg l<sup>-1</sup>. The maximum thickness of material at the bottom is 0.8 mm, again function of the amount of material put at the bottom and the extent of the area (one grid cell). The maximum bottom thickness is not increasing, indicating the material in suspension is rapidly dispersed and diffused over neighboring grid cells, where it is deposited. For simulation Dump 2, after one day, some material is again resuspended, resulting in a decrease in the maximum layer thickness in the model grid.

After the quick deposition at the bottom during the first days, the material will come into suspension again during the period with higher currents and as an effect of the higher waves (Figure 23). At the end of the period, during neap tide, some material is starting to be deposited again.



Figure 22: Maximum concentration in the model grid and maximum layer thickness of material at the bottom for simulation of dumping of 140 TDM. Full period presented is two days. Solid lines: Dump 1; dashed lines: Dump 2; dotted line: Dump 3.



Figure 23: Mass in suspension and at the bottom in the model grid for simulation of dumping of 140 TDM. Solid lines: Dump 1; dashed lines: Dump 2; dotted line: Dump 3.

In Figure 24 to Figure 26, the concentration of SPM is presented after dumping at site Dump 1, after 1, 10 and 15 days respectively. One can see that the material is spread out over a large area, but that the concentration is very limited. This is partly due to the larger water depths and the circular current ellipses. After day 10, there is no material found at

the bottom, so all material at that moment is in suspension, but is dispersed over a large area, so that the concentration is limited to less than 1 mg l<sup>-1</sup>. The effect of the dumping after some time seems limited and negligible compared to the background concentration. The two-dimensional model gives depth-averaged concentrations, with an underestimation of the concentrations near the bottom, which are expected to be higher than the depth-averaged values, since the profile is following the well-known Rouse profile (Soulsby, 1997). n, The concentration will be limited anyhow.



Figure 24: Concentration of material after dumping 140 TDM at site Dump 1, after 1 day.



Figure 25: Concentration of material after dumping 140 TDM at site Dump 1, after 10 days.



Figure 26: Concentration of material after dumping 140 TDM at site Dump 1, after 15 days.

In Figure 26 and Figure 27, results after 15 days for the simulations with dumping at Dump 2 and Dump 3 are presented. Similar results are found with very low excess concentrations. The main direction of the transport for the three simulations is in north-eastern direction. Only for dumping at the Dump 2 site, in the Fairybank area, the two Refugia areas in the Habitat Area are reached. Also for the dumping at site Dump 3, near the extraction zone 4c, in this simulation, no fine-grained material is transported to the Refugia areas.



Figure 27: Concentration of material after dumping 140 TDM at site Dump 2, after 15 days.



Figure 28: Concentration of material after dumping 140 TDM at site Dump 3, after 15 days.

Different other simulations have been executed to test the effect of different sediment parameters, or the timing of the dumping. Due to the relatively high water depths and the relatively low dumpings, the increase in concentration in the different simulations remain limited.

#### 3.2.3.2. Dumping activities

For the simulation of dumping activities, 1400 TDM is dumped, from which 50 % stays in the water column, while 50 % is deposited at the bottom. Results of dumpings at site Dump 2, in the wind farm area Fairybank, Dump site 4, in extraction zone 4b and Dump 5, north of the new wind farm area, are presented.

Due to the higher amount of dumped material, the maximum concentration is also around 10 times higher. At dumping site 4, with a water depth of only 19 m, the maximum (depth-averaged) concentration just after the dumping is around 470 mg l<sup>-1</sup>. For the dumping at Dump 2 or Dump 5, the maximum concentration is respectively 290 or 265 mg l<sup>-1</sup>. Also here the material is very rapidly dispersed over a larger area and deposited at the bottom. The maximum concentration drops to 4 mg l<sup>-1</sup> in about 7 h. After 14 h, the maximum concentration drops further to 1 mg l<sup>-1</sup>. The maximum thickness is 8.3 mm in this case.

Over a longer period, all the material is resuspended and brought into suspension (Figure 30). Since there is much more material to bring in suspension, it takes more time compared to the former simulations (extraction related), where only 140 TDM was dumped.



Figure 29: Maximum concentration in the model grid and maximum layer thickness of material at the bottom for simulation of dumping of 1400 TDM. Full period presented is two days. Solid lines: Dump 2; dashed lines: Dump 4; dotted line: Dump 5.



Figure 30: Mass in suspension and at the bottom in the model grid for simulation of dumping of 1400 TDM. Solid lines: Dump 2; dashed lines: Dump 4; dotted line: Dump 5.

Also when dumping 1400 TDM at the sites Dump 2, Dump 4 or Dump 5, the material is dispersed quite rapidly, resulting in low (depth-averaged) concentrations (Figure 31 to Figure 33).



Figure 31: Concentration of material after dumping 1400 TDM at site Dump 2, after 15 days.



Figure 32: Concentration of material after dumping 1400 TDM at site Dump 4, after 15 days.



Figure 33: Concentration of material after dumping 1400 TDM at site Dump 5, after 15 days.

While for the dumping at Dump 4, in extraction zone 4b, the material does not reach the Refugia area, this is the case for dumping at Dump 5, north of the new wind farm area. However, the concentrations remain very low.

Finally, some simulations were executed with continuous dumping, where each 4 hours 240 TDM is dumped at the site Dump 5. Since only 240 TDM is dumped each time, the maximum concentration is much lower, but is increasing each 4 h to almost 35 mg l<sup>-1</sup> (Figure 34). After two days, the maximum thickness at the dumping site increased up to 8 mm. This thickness at the dumping site increases further over the period, up to 80 mm after 15 days (Figure 35), while the maximum concentration always decreases rapidly after the initial increase during dumping. Due to the continuous dumpings, the material at the bottom does not have the time to be resuspended and increases to build up at the dumping site. Almost half of the material dumped stays at the bottom, during the period (Figure 36).

The (depth-averaged) concentration increases due to the continuous dumping but stays below 1.2 mg l<sup>-1</sup> except at the dumping site (Figure 37). The material at the bottom is negligible, less than 1 mm, except at the dumping site itself. Overall, the effect seems localized and temporary as well.



Figure 34: Maximum concentration in the model grid and maximum layer thickness of material at the bottom for simulation of dumping at Dump 5. Full period presented is two days. Solid lines: one dumping; dashed lines: continuous dumping.



Figure 35: Maximum concentration in the model grid and maximum layer thickness of material at the bottom for simulation of dumping at Dump 5 for the full period, time step = 1 h. Solid lines: one dumping; dashed lines: continuous dumping.



Figure 36: Mass in suspension and at the bottom in the model grid for simulation of dumping at Dump 5 for the full period. Solid lines: one dumping; dashed lines: continuous dumping.



Figure 37: Concentration of material after continuous dumping at site Dump 5, after 15 days.

# 4. Discussion and recommendations

Results indicate limited effects of the wind farm-related operations on the siltation of the gravel beds. The largest effect is expected by the preparation of the sea bed and the related dredging and dumping activities and the associated increase in SPMc.

Since it is not very well known how vulnerable gravel beds are for an increase in SPMc, the increase in SPMc should be avoided as much as possible. Therefore, it is recommended to use only monopiles or jacket foundations. The use of GBFs should be avoided. In case the installation of GBFs is necessary, an adequate monitoring plan should be set up. If floating offshore wind turbines (WindEurope, 2018; Roddier et al., 2010) would become commercially feasible, it can be expected that their environmental effects would be less important.

The disposal of (temporary) material should not be at the gravel beds themselves, but should be at a sufficient distance, to avoid settling of passive sediment plumes. Outside the dumping site itself, model results indicate that the effects of the dumping and the passive plumes will be local and temporary (IMDC, 2014b). This was confirmed by the two-dimensional modelling study that was presented in this study. At the dumping site, the material is depositing rapidly, while the increase in sediments at the bottom is limited to the dumping site. The increase in (excess) depth-averaged SPMc, outside the dumping area, remains limited to less than 1.5 mg l<sup>-1</sup>. Due to the two-dimensional model, the SPMc near the bottom will be underestimated. Furthermore the model does not account for material exchange at the seabed (i.e., buffering of fine-grained material in the sand matrix),

Also cable burial activities will induce an increase of SPMc, although the effects are expected to be local and limited. Using dredgers for the cable lying will be more impacting than the use of a plough or a jetting technique. These techniques are therefore recommended. During cable installation in areas of moving dunes, the sea bed preparation however will need dredging works.

The use of plough or jetting will result anyhow in material, which is deposited nearby the cable operations. Different macroinvertebrates, that also occur in the gravel beds (e.g., *O. Ophiura, Aequipecten opercularis, Ciona Instestinalis, Psamoichinius miliaris, Crepidula fornicata, Mytilus edulis*) showed an increased mortality, when buried under a sediment layer of 7 cm (Hendrik et al., 2016; Hutchison et al., 2016; Powell-Jennings and Callaway, 2018). Therefore, it is recommended that the cable laying would be at least 20 m away from the ecological important gravel beds, to keep the deposited material to a maximum of 10 mm.

Concerning the erosion protection, not much information is available. It is clear that using dynamic erosion protection SPMc will increase during a short period, but that static erosion protection will affect a larger area, and that secondary erosion will be possible. The use of gravel beds for static erosion protection is at the moment under investigation by Ghent University.

The sediment plumes in the wakes of the wind turbines are only recently considered. Although the nature of these plumes is still not completely known, some indications exist that the sediment plumes are an effect of increased turbulence in the wake of the turbines and that the plumes are not of biological nature (Forster, 2018). More monitoring is foreseen in the sediment plumes in the Mermaid wind farm. This will give some more information on the magnitude of these wakes in the Belgian coastal waters. Results will still remain site-specific.

The marine aggregate extraction is at some distance from the gravel beds. However, also these pressures can influence the gravel beds (Van Lancker et al., 2016). Cumulative and in-combination effects were flagged, including beam trawling, taking place almost everywhere on the BPNS. It is therefore clear that the effects of the installation and the exploitation of the wind farms must be considered in relation to the other pressures.

Although the model results indicate that the fine-grained material will be resuspended quite rapidly from the bottom, there are indications that fine-grained material can be trapped in the sand matrix (Vanaverbeke et al., 2008; Huettel and Rush, 2000). Therefore, although the study indicates that the SPMc increase will be local and temporary, this needs further investigation. Some indications of this trapping of fine-grained material in the sand matrix, possibly linked to aggregate extraction in the Hinderbank area, was already demonstrated (Van Lancker et al., 2017).

Finally, the increase in SPMc always needs to be seen in reference with the natural variation of the SPMc in the area, e.g. under the influence of storms. Since 2011, SPMc monitoring is being conducted in the Hinder Banks region (Van Lancker et al., 2016), though, hitherto, long-term continuous measurements, as recommended for SPMc monitoring programmes, are limitedly available. Establishing long-time series of SPMc, at dedicated offshore locations, is therefore recommended, especially since effects of SPMc increases on ecologically valuable gravel habitats is not known. This is also recommended, e.g. in The United Kingdom (Cooper and Beiboer, 2002; CEFAS, 2010).

# 5. Acknowledgements

The authors thank Steven Degraer, Jan Vanaverbeke and Mirta Zupan for the constructive remarks. Their comments were very useful and improved the report significantly.

# 6. References

- Anchor Environmental CA L.P., 2003. Literature review of effects of resuspended sediments due to dredging operations. Prepared for Los Angeles Contaminated Sediments Task Force.
- Ariathurai, C.R., 1974. A finite element model for sediment transport in estuaries. PhD Thesis, University of Californai, Davis.
- Baeye, M. and M. Fettweis, 2015. In situ observations of suspended particulate matter plumes at an offshore wind farm, southern North Sea. Geo-Marine Letters, 35, 247– 255. doi: 10.1007/s00367-015-0404-8
- Baeye, M., D. Van den Eynde, V. Van Lancker and F. Francken, 2019. Monitoring the impact of the extration of marine aggregates, in casu sand, in the zone of the Hinder Banks. Data Report year 2017. Report ZAGRI-MOZ4/X/MB/201905/EN/TR01, Royal Belgian Institute of Natural Sciences, Operational Directorate Natural Environment, 23 pp.
- Beheerseenheid Mathematisch Model Noordzee (BMM), 2004. Bouw en exploitatie van een windmolenpark op de Thorntonbank in de Noordzee: Milieueffectenbeoordeling van het projectd ingediend door n.v. C-Power. Belgisch Instituut voor Natuurwetenschappen, Brussel, 170 pp.
- Beheerseenheid Mathematisch Model Noordzee (BMM), 2015. Advies aan de Staatssecretaris van de Noordzee betreffende: machtiging- en vergunningsaanvraag van de THV Mermaid voor de bouw en exploitatie van een offshore energiepark (wind- en golfenergie) gelegen ten noordwesten van de Bligh Bank. Bijlage E: Monitoring en coördinatie. Belgisch Instituut voor Natuurwetenschappen, Brussel, 29 pp.
- Belderson, R.H., M.A. Johnson and N.H. Kenyon, 1982. Bedforms. In: Stride A.H. (ed.) Offshore tidal sands: processes and deposits. Chapman and Hall, London, Chapter 3, 27-67.
- Belgische Staat, 2010. Nationaal actieplan voor hernieuwbare energie, overeenkomstig Richtlijn 2009/28/EG. Energie Overleggroep Staat-Gewesten ENOVER/CONCERE 95 pp.
- Belgische Staat, 2019. Marien Ruimtelijk Plan, Bijlagen bij het Koninklijk Besluit tot vaststelling van het marien ruimtelijk plan. Johan Vande Lanotte, Minister van de Noordzee, 184 pp.
- BERR (Department for Business Enterprise & Regulartory Reform), 2008. Review of cabling techniques and environmental effects applicable to the offshore wind farm industry. Technical Report, 164 pp.
- Birklund, J. And J.W.M. Wijsman, 2005. Aggregate extraction: a review on the effect of ecological functions. Report Z3297.10, Prepared for EC Fifth Framework Programme Project SANDPIT, DHI Water & Environment and WL, Delft Hydraulics, 56 pp.
- Borst, W., T. Vellinga and O. Van Tongeren, 2013. The monitoring programme for the Maasvlakte 2 construction at the port of Rotterdam – Part II. Terra et Aqua, 130, 20-42.
- Capuzzo, E., D. Stephens, T. Silva, J. Barry and R.M. Forster, 2015. Decrease in water clarity of the southern and central North Sea during the 20th century. Global Change Biology, 21, 2206-2214. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12854.

- Carpenter, J.R., L. Merckelbach, U. Callies, S. Clark, L. Gaslikova and B. Baschek, 2016. Potential Impacts of Offshore Wind Farms on North Sea Stratification. PLoS ONE 11(8): e0160830. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0160830
- Carroll, B., B. Cooper, N. Dewey, P. Whitehead, T. Dolphin, J. Rees, A. Judd, R. Whitehouse and J. Harris, 2010. A Further Review of Sediment Monitoring Data. Report COWRIE ScourSed-09. ABP Marine Environmental Research Ltd, CEFAS and HR Wallingford Ltd, 115 pp.
- Cazenave, P.W., R. Torres and J.I. Allen, 2016. Unstructured grid modelling of offshore wind farm impacts on seasonally stratified shelf seas. Progress in Oceanongrapy, 145, 25-41. Doi: 10.1016/j.pocean.2016.04.004
- CEFAS, 2010. Strategic review of offshore wind farm monitoring data associated with FEPA licence conditions. Project ME1117, 42 pp.
- Chen, P., J.C.S. Yu and M. Fettweis, 2018. Modeling Storm-Influenced Suspended Particulate Matter Flocculation Using a Tide-Wave-Combined Biomineral Model. Water Environment Research. doi: 10.2175/WERD1600107
- Christie, E.K., 2014. Numerical modelling of the morphological impacts of offshore wind farms. PhD Thesis, University of Liverpool, 237 pp.
- Coates, D., Y. Deschutter, M. Vincx and J. Vanaverbeke, 2014. Enrichment and shifts in macrobenthic assemblages in an offshore wind farm area in the Belgian part of the North Sea. Marine Environmental Research, 95, 1–12. doi: 10.1016/ j.marenvres.2013.12.008
- Cooper, B. and F. Beiboer, 2002. Potential effects of offshore wind developments on coastal processes. Report ETSU W/35/00596/00/REP, URN 02/1336. ABP Marine Environmental Research Ltd and Metoc plc, 127 pp.
- Cruz-Motta, J.J., and J. Collins, 2004. Impacts of dredged material disposal on a tropical soft-bottom benthic assemblage. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 48, 270-280. doi:10.1016/j.marpolbul.2003.08.002
- Degraer, S., U. Braeckman, J. Haelters, K. Hostens, T. Jacques, F. Kerckhof, B. Merckx, M. Rabaut, E.W.M. Stienen, G. Van Hoey, V. Van Lancker and M. Vincx, 2009. Studie betreffende het opstellen van een lijst met potentiële Habitatrichtlijngebieden in het Belgische deel van de Noordzee. Eindrapport. Federale Overheidsdienst Volksgezondheid, Veiligheid van de Voedselketen en Leefmilieu, Brussel. 93 pp.,
- Degraer, S., R. Brabant, B. Rumes and L. Vigin (eds), 2018. Environmental Impacts of Offshore Wind Farms in the Belgian Part of the North Sea: Assessing and Managing Effect Spheres of Influence. Brussels, Royal Belgian Institute of Natural Sciences, OD Natural Environment, Marine Ecology and Management, 136 pp.
- Degraer, S., R. Brabant, B. Rumes and L. Vigin (eds), 2019. Environmental Impacts of Offshore Wind Farms in the Belgian Part of the North Sea: Marking a Decade of Monitoring, Research and Innovation. Brussels, Royal Belgian Institute of Natural Sciences, OD Natural Environment, Marine Ecology and Management, 134 pp.
- de Kok, J.M., 1994. Numerical modelling of transport processes in coastal waters. Ph.D. Thesis, Univ Utrecht, The Netherlands, 158 pp.

- Department of Energy and Climate Change (DECC), 2008a. Review of Round 1 Sediment Process Monitoring Data – Lessons Learnt. Final Report prepared by ABP Marine Environmental Research Ltd, HR Wallingford Ltd and Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science for the Research Advisory Group, Department of Energy and Climate Change (DECC) and Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (Defra), 142 pp.
- Department of Energy and Climate Change (DECC), 2008b. Dynamics of scour pits and scour protection – Synthesis report and recommendations (Milestones 2 and 3). Final Report prepared by HR Wallingford Ltd, ABP Marine Environmental Research Ltd and Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science for the Research Advisory Group, Department of Energy and Climate Change (DECC) and Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (Defra), 98 pp.
- Duclos, P.A., R. Lafite, S. Le Bot, E. Rivoalen and A. Cuviliez, 2013. Dynamics of Turbid Plumes Generated by Marine Aggregate Dredging: An Example of a Macrotidal Environment (the Bay of Seine, France). Journal of Coastal Research, 29, 6A, 25-37. http://dx.doi.org/10.2112/JCOASTRES-D-12-00148.1
- Egan B.A. and J.R. Mahoney, 1972. Numerical modeling of advection and diffusion of urban area source pollutants. Journal of Applied Meteorology, 11, 312-322.
- Eggleton, J., T. Dolphin, S. Ware, T. Bell, J. Aldridge, T. Silva, R. Foster, P. Whomersly, R. Parker and J. Rees, 2011. Natural variability of REA regions, their ecological significance and sensitivity. MEPF-MALSF Project 09-P114. Cefas, Lowestoft, 171 pp.
- Elliott, J., K. Smith, D.R. Gallien and A. Khan, 2017. Observing Cable Laying and Particle Settlement During the Construction of the Block Island Wind Farm. Final Report to the U.S. Department of the Interior, Bureau of Ocean Energy Management, Office of Renewable Energy Programs. OCS Study BOEM 2017-027. 225 pp.
- Erftemeijer, P.L.A. and R.R. Lewis III, 2006. Environmental impacts of dredging on seagrasses: A review. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 52(12), 1553–1572. doi:10.1016/j.marpolbul.2006.09.006
- Erftemeijer, P.L.A., B. Riegl, B.W. Hoeksema and P.A. Todd, 2012. Environmental impacts of dredging and other sediment disturbances on corals: A review. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 64, 1737-1765. doi: 10.1016/j.marpolbul.2012.05.008
- Fettweis, M. and D. Van den Eynde, 2003. The mud deposits and the high turbidy in the Belgian-Dutch coastal zone, southern Bight of the North Sea. Contineal Shelf Research, 23, 669-691.
- Fettweis, M., E. Toorman, R. Verney, M. Chapalain, S. Legrand, X. Lurton, G. Montereale Gavazzi, M. Roche, X. Shen, D. Van den Eynde and V. Van Lancker, 2020. INDI67: Developments of Indicators to improve monitoring of MSFD descriptors 6 and 7. Final Report. Brussels, Belgian Science Policy Office. BRAIN-be - Belgian Research Action through Interdisciplinary Networks, 53 pp.
- Floeter, J. J.E.E. van Beusekom, D. Auch, U. Callies, J. Carpenter, T. Dudeck, S. Eberle, A. Eckhardt, D. Gloe, K. Hänselmann, M. Hufnagl, S. Janßen, H. Lenhart, K.O. Möller, R.P. North, T. Pohlmann, R. Riethmüller, S. Schulz, S. Spreizenbarth, A. Temming, B. Walter, O. Zielinski and C. Möllmann, 2017. Pelagic effects of offshore wind farm foundations in the stratified North Sea. Progress in Oceanography, 156, 154–173.

- Forster, R.M., 2018. The effect of mono-pile induced turbulence on local suspended sediment patterns around UK wind farms: field survey report. An IECS report to The Crown Estate. ISBN 978-1-906410-77-3, November 2018, 87 pp.
- Grashorn, S. and E.V. Stanev, 2016. Kármán vortex and turbulent wake generation by wind park piles. Ocean Dynamics, 66, 1543-1557. doi: 10.1007/s10236-016-0995-2
- Günther, H., S. Hasselmann and P.A.E.M. Janssen, 1992. Wamodel Cycle 4. DKRZ Technical Report No. 4, Hamburg, October 1992, 102 pp.
- Hademenos, V., J. Stafleu, T. Missiaen, L. Kint and V.R. Van Lancker, 2019. 3D subsurface characterisation of the Belgian Continental Shelf: a new voxel modelling approach. Netherlands Journal of Geosciences, 98, 17 pp. doi: 10.1017/njg.2018.18.
- Harris, J.M., R.J.S. Whitehouse and J. Sutherland, 2011. Marine scour and offshore wind
  lessons learnt and future challenges. Proceedings of the ASME 2011 30<sup>th</sup> International Conference on Ocean, Offshore and Arctic Engineering, OMAE2011, June 19-24, 2011, Rotterdam, The Netherlands, 18 pp.
- Hassager, C.B., L. Rasmussen, A. Peña, L.E. Jensen and P.E. Réthoré, 2013. Wind farm wake : the Horns Rev Photo Case, Energies, 6, 696-716. doi:10.3390/en6020696
- Hendrik, V.J., Z.L. Hutchison and K.S. Last, 2016. Sediment burial intolerance of marine macroinvertebrates. PloS One, 11, 2, e0149114. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0149114.
- Hitchcock, D.R. and S. Bell, 2004. Physical impacts of marine aggregate dredging on seabed resources in coastal deposits. Journal of Coastal Research, 10, 1, 101-114.
- Hitchcock, D.R., R.C. Newell, R.C. and L.J. Seiderer, 2002. Integrated Report on the Impact of Marine Aggregate Dredging on Physical and Biological Resources of the Sea Bed. U.S. Department of the Interior, Minerals Management Service, International Activities and Marine Minerals Division (INTERMAR), Washington, D.C. OCS Report Number 2002-054, 241 pp.
- Houziaux, J.-S., F. Kerckhof, S. Degrendele, M. Roche and A. Norro, 2008. The Hinder banks: yet an important area for the Belgian marine biodiversity? Belgian Science Policy, Brussels, Belgium, 248 pp.
- Huettel, M. and A. Rush, 2000. Transport and degradation of phytoplankton in permeable sediment. Limnology and Oceanography, 45(3), 534–549.
- Hutchison, Z.L., V.J. Hendrick, M.T. Burrows, B. Wilson and K.S. Last, 2016. Buried Alive: The Behavioural Response of the Mussels, Modiolus modiolus and Mytilus edulis to Sudden Burial by Sediment. PloS One, 11, 3, e0151471. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0151471
- IMDC, 2014a. Milieueffectenrapport windpark Mermaid. Rapport I/RA/11441/ 13.320/CPA, 760 pp.
- IMDC, 2014b. Environmental Impact Assessment wind farm SeaStar. Numerical modelling of dredging plume dispersion. Rapport I/RA/11421/13.114/MIM, 58 pp.
- Johnson, B.H., M.J. Trawle and S.A. Adamec, Jr., 1988. Dredged material disposal modeling in Puget Sound. Journal of Waterway, Port, Coastal, and Ocean Engineering, 114, 6, 700-713.
- Johnson, B.H, D.N. McComas and D.C. McVan, 1992. Modeling Dredged Material Disposed in Open water. US Army Research, 91, 7 pp.
- Krone, R.B., 1962. Flume studies of the transport of sediment in estuarial shoaling processes. Final Report. Hydraulics Engineering Laboratory and Sanitary Engineering Research Laboratory, University of California, Berkeley.

- Lee, B.J., M. Fettweis, E. Toorman and F.J. Molz, 2012. Multimodality of a Particle Size Distribution of Cohesive Suspended Particulate Matters in a Coastal Zone. Journal of Geophysical Research, 117 (C03014).
- Legrand, S., P. de la Vallée, M. Fettweis and D. Van den Eynde, 2018. Permanente en significante wijzigingen van de hydrografische eigenschappen. In: Belgische Staat, 2018. Actualisatie van de initiële beoordeling voor de Belgische mariene wateren. Kaderrichtlijn Mariene Strategie – Art 8 lid 1a & 1b. BMM, Federale Overheidsdienst Volksgezondheid, Veiligheid van de Voedselketen en Leefmilieu, Brussel, België, 243 pp., 59-70.
- Li, X., L. Chi, X. Chen, Y.Z. Ren and S. Lehner, 2014. SAR observation and numerical modeling of tidal current wakes at the East China Sea offshore wind farm. Journal of Geophysical Research: Oceans, 119, 4958-4971. doi:10.1002/2014JC009822.
- Maréchal, R. and J.P. Henriet, 1983. Seismisch onderzoek op het Belgisch Continentaal Plat. Eerste fase. Ontginningszone 2. Unpublished Report, Ministerie van Economische Zaken, 32 pp.
- Miles, J., T. Martin and L. Goddard, 2017. Current and wave effects around windfarm monopile foundations. Coastal Engineering, 131, 167-178. doi: 10.1016/j.coastaleng.2017.01.003
- Marine Management Organisation, 2014. Review of post-consent offshore wind farm monitoring data associated with licence conditions. A report produced for the Marine Management Organisation. MMO Project No: 1031. ISBN: 978-1-909452-24-4, 208 pp.
- Montereale Gavazzi, G.O.A., 2019. Development of seafloor mapping strategies supporting integrated marine management: application of seafloor backscatter by multibeam echosounders. PhD Thesis, Ghent University, Ghent, Belgium, 392 pp.
- Montereale Gavazzi, G., M. Roche, K. Degrendele, X. Lurton, N. Terseleer, M. Baeye, F. Francken and V. Van Lancker, 2019. Insights into the Short-Term Tidal Variability of Multibeam Backscatter from Field Experiments on Different Seafloor Types. Geosciences, 9(1), 34. doi: 10.3390/geosciences9010034.
- Newell, R.C., L.J. Seiderer and D.R. Hitchcock, 1998. The impact of dredging works in coastal waters: a review of the sensitivity to disturbance and subsequent recovery of biological resources on the sea bed. Oceanography and Marine Biology: an Annual Review, 36, 127-178.
- Newell, R.C., D.R. Hitchcock and L.J. Seiderer, 1999. Organic Enrichment Associated with Outwash from Marine Aggregates Dredging: A Probable Explanation for Surface Sheens and Enhanced Benthic Production in the Vicinity of Dredging Operations. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 38, 809–818. doi: 10.1016/S0025-326X(99)00045-4
- Newell, R.C., L.J. Seiderer, N.M. Simpson and J.E. Robinson, 2004. Impacts of Marine Aggregate Dredging on Benthic Macrofauna off the South Coast of the United Kingdom. Journal of Coastal Research, 20, 1, 115-125.
- Orpin, A.R., P.V. Ridd, S. Thomas, K.R.N. Anthony, P. Marshall and J. Oliver, 2004. Natural turbidity variability and weather forecasts in risk management of anthropogenic sediment discharge near sensitive environments. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 49, 602-612.

- Ozer, J., R. Padilla Hernandez, J. Monbaliu, E.A. Fanjul, J.C.C Albiach, P. Osuna, J.C.S. Yu and J. Wolf, 2000. A coupling module for tides, surges and waves. Coastal Engineering, 41, 1-3, 95-124.
- Powell-Jennings, C., R. Callaway, 2018. The invasive, non-native slipper limpet Crepidula fornicata is poorly adapted to sediment burial. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 130, 95-104. doi: 10.1016/j.marpolbul.2018.03.006.
- Rivier, A., A.C. Bennis, G. Pinon, V. Magar and M. Gross, 2016. Parameterization of wind turbine impacts on hydrodynamics and sediment transport. Ocean Dynamics, 66, 1285-1299. doi: 10.1007/s10236-016-0983-6.
- Roddier, D., C. Cermelli, A. Aubault and A. Weinstein, 2010. WindFloat: a floating foundation for offshore wind turbines. Journal of Renewable and Sustainable Energy, 2, 033104, 35 pp. doi: 10.1063/1.3435339.
- Rogan, C., J. Miles, D. Simmonds and G. Iglesias, 2016. The turbulence wake of a monopile foundation. Renewable Energy, 93, 180-187.
- Rumes, B., M. Di Marcantonio, R. Brabant, I. De Mesel, V. Dulière, J. Haelters, F. Kerckhof, A. Norro, D. Van den Eynde, L. Vigin and B. Lauwaert, 2013. Milieueffectenbeoordeling van het SEASTAR offshore windmolenpark ten noordwesten van de Lodewijkbank en ten zuidoosten van de Bligh Bank. Onderzoek van de aanvraag van de thv Seastar voor een vergunning en machtiging voor de aanleg en de exploitatie van verbindingskabels voor elektriciteit van een windmolenpark in de zeegebieden onder de rechtsbevoegdheid van België. Beheerseenheid Mathematische Model Noordzee, Belgisch Instituut voor Natuurwetenschappen, Brussel, 200 pp.
- Rumes, B., M. Di Marcantonio, R. Brabant, I. De Mesel, S. Degraer, J. Haelters, F. Kerckhof, A. Norro, R. Schallier, D. Van den Eynde, L. Vigin and B. Lauwaert, 2014. Milieueffecten-beoordeling van het Belgian Offshore Grid. Onderzoek van de aanvraag van de nv Elia Asset voor de machtiging en vergunning voor de bouw en de exploitatie van het Belgian Offshore Grid (BOG) in de zeegebieden onder de rechtsbevoegdheid van België. Beheerseenheid Mathematische Model Noordzee, Belgisch Instituut voor Natuurwetenschappen, Brussel, 185 pp.
- Rumes, B., M. Di Marcantonio, R. Brabant, I. De Mesel, V. Dulière, J. Haelters, F. Kerckhof, A. Norro, D. Van den Eynde, L. Vigin and B. Lauwaert, 2015. Milieueffectenbeoordeling van het MERMAID offshore windmolenpark ten noordwesten van de Bligh Bank. Onderzoek van de aanvraag van de thv Mermaid voor een vergunning en machtiging voor de aanleg en de exploitatie van verbindingskabels voor elektriciteit van een windmolenpark in de zeegebieden onder de rechtsbevoegdheid van België. Beheerseenheid Mathematische Model Noordzee, Belgisch Instituut voor Natuurwetenschappen, Brussel, 233 pp.
- Rusch, A., Huettel, M., & Forster, S., 2000. Particulate organic matter in permeable marine sands dynamics in time and depth. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 51(4), 399-414.
- Shen, X., B.J. Lee, M. Fettweis and E. Toorman, 2018a. A tri-model flocculation model coupled with TELEMAC for estuarine muds both in the laboratory and in the field. Water Research, 145, 473-486. doi: 10.1016/j.watres.2018.08.062.

- Shen, X., E.A. Toorman, B.J. Lee and M. Fettweis, 2018b. Biophysical flocculation of suspended particulate matters in Belgian coastal zones. Journal of Hydrology, 567, 238-252. doi: 10.1016/J.jhydrol.2018.10.028.
- Shen, X., E.A. Toorman, M. Fettweis, B.J. Lee and Q. He, 2019a. Simulating multimodal floc size distributions of suspended cohesive sediments with lognormal subordinates: Comparison with mixing jar and settling column experiments. Coastal Engineering, 148, 36-48. doi: 10.1016/j.coastaleng.2019.03.002.
- Shen, X., E. Toorman, B.J. Lee and M. Fettweis. 2019b. Effects of aquatic biofilms on flocculation processes of cohesive sediments: A modeling approach. Journal of Geophysical Research. doi: 10.1029/2018JC014493
- Smartwind, 2013. Hornsea offshore wind farm, Project One. Environmental Statement, Volume 5 – Offshore Annexes. Annex 5.1.6. Cabel Burial Plume Assessment, PINS Document Reference: 7.5.1.6, APFP Regulation 5(2)(a), 32 pp.
- Soulsby, 1997. Dynamics of Marine Sands: a Manual for Practical Applications. Technology and Engineering, Thomas Telford Publications, London, U.K., 249 pp.
- Spearman, J.R., A. De Heer, S. Aarninkhof and M. Van Koningsveld, 2011. Validation of the TASS system for predicting the environmental effects of trailing suction hopper dredgers. Terra et Aqua, 125, 14-22.
- Sumer, B. M. and J. Fredsøe, 1998. Wave Scour around Group of Vertical Piles. Journal of Waterway, Port, Coastal, and Ocean Engineering, 124, 5, 248–256. doi: 10.1061/(asce)0733-950x(1998)124:5(248)
- Sumer, B.M. and J. Fredsøe, 1999. Wave scour around structures. In: Advances in Coastal and Ocean Engineering, P.L.F. Liu (ed.), World Scientifec, Ch. 4, 191-249.
- Sumer, B.M. and J. Fredsøe, 2001a. Wave scour around a large vertical circular cilinder. Journal of Waterway, Port, Coastal en Ocean Engineering, 127, 3, 125-134.
- Sumer, B.M. and J. Fredsøe, 2001b. Scour around pile in combined waves and current. Journal of Hydraulic Engineering, 127, 403-412.
- Sumer, B.M., J. Fredsøe, N. Christiansen and S.B. Hansen, 1994. Bed shear stress and scour around coastal structures. In: Proc. 24th International Coastal Engineering Conference, ASCE, Kobe, Japan, 2, 1595-1609.
- Sumer, B.M., R.J.S. Whitehouse and A. Tørum, 2001. Scour around coastal structures: a summary of recent research. Coastal Engineering, 44, 153-190.
- Swanson, C. and T. Isaji, 2006. Simulation of sediment transport and deposition from cable burial operations for the alternative site of the Cape Wind Energy Project. ASA Final Report 05-128, 26 pp.
- Swanson, C., T. Isaji and C. Galagan, 2015. Modeling sediment dispersion from cable burial for seacoast reliability project, Little Bay, New Hampshire. RPS ASA, South Kingstow, RI 02879, Project 2014-270, prepared for Normandeay Associates, Inc., Bedford, NH, 54 pp.
- TILES Consortium, 2018. TILES Voxel model subsurface Belgian part of the North Sea. Brain-be project TILES (Transnational and Integrated Long-term Marine Exploitation Strategies, BR/121/A2/TILES), Belgian Science Policy, Brussels. Integrated into https://www.bmdc.be/tiles-dss.
- Toorman, E.A., 2012. Large-scale modelling of fine-grained sediment transport: can we do any better? In: 12th Journées Nationales Génie Côtier - Génie Civil, Cherbourg, France, 12 pp. doi : 10.5150/jngcgc.2012.053-T.

- Toorman, E.A., M. Fettweis and J. Vanlede, 2019. Editorial to the topical collection INTERCOH 2015. Ocean Dynamics, 3 pp. doi: 10.1007/s10236-018-01244-0
- Vanaverbeke, J., M. Franco, D. van Oevelen, L. Moodley, P. Provoost, M. Steyaert, K. Soetaert and M. Vincx, 2008. Benthic responses to sedimentation of phytoplankton on the Belgian Continental Shelf. In: Current Status of Eutrophication in the Belgian Coastal Zone, Rousseau, V., C. Lancelot and D. Cox (eds.), Belgian Science Policy, Chapter 5, 73-90.
- Van den Eynde, D., 2003. Interpretation of tracer experiments with fine-grained dredging material at the Belgian Continental Shelf by the use of numerical models. Journal of Marine Systems, 48, 171-189. doi: 10.1016/j.jmarsys.2003.03.003
- Van den Eynde, D., 2013. Comparison of the results of the operational HYPAS and WAM models. Report OPTOS/1/DVDE/201303/EN/TR1. Royal Belgian Institute for Natural Sciences, Operational Directorate Natural Environment. Suspended Matter and Seabed Modelling and Monitoring Group, Brussels, Belgium, 39 pp.
- Van den Eynde, D. and M. Fettweis, 2006. Modelling of fine-grained sediment transport and dredging material dumpings at the Belgian Continental Shelf. Journal of Coastal Research, Special Issue 39, Proceedings of the 8th International Coastal Symposium, Itajaí, SC, Brazil, ISSN0749-020, 1564-1569.
- Van den Eynde, D. and M. Fettweis, 2015. Modelling of an alternative dumping strategy for the maintenance dredging works in the harbour of Zeebrugge. Monitoring and Modelling the cohesive sediment transport and evaluation of the effects on the marine ecosystem as a results of dredging and dumpings operations (MOMO). Report MOMO/7/DVDE/201506/NL/TR/1, Royal Belgian Institute of Natural Sciences, Operational Directorate Natural Environment, Brussels, Belgium, 17 pp. (in Dutch).
- Van den Eynde, D., R. Brabant, M. Fettweis, F. Francken, V. Van Lancker, M. Sas and J. Melotte, 2010. Monitoring of hydrodynamic and morphological changes at the C-Power and Belwind offshore windfarm sites A synthesis. Degraer, S., R. Brabant and B. Rumes (Eds.), 2010. Offshore wind farms in the Belgian part of the North Sea: Early environmental impact assessment and spatio-temporal variability. Royal Belgian Institute of Natural Sciences, Management Unit of the North Sea Mathematical Models. Marine ecosystem management unit. 184 pp. + annexes, 19-36.
- Van den Eynde, D., M. Baeye, R. Brabant, M. Fettweis, F. Francken, P. Haerens, M. Mathys, M. Sas and V. Van Lancker, 2013. All quiet on the sea bottom front? Lessons from the morphodynamic monitoring. In: Degraer, S., R. Brabant and B. Rumes (Eds.), 2013. Environmental impacts of offshore wind farms in the Belgian part of the North Sea: Learning from the past to optimize future monitoring programmes. Royal Belgian Institute of Natural Sciences, Operational Directorate Natural Environment, Marine Ecology and Management Section, 239 pp, 35-47.
- Van den Eynde, D., M. Baeye, F. Francken, G. Montereale Gavazzi, N. Terseleer and V. Van Lancker, 2019. Monitoring the impact of the extration of marine aggregates, in casu sand, in the zone of the Hinder Banks. Scientific Report January-December 2018. Report ZAGRI-MOZ4/X/DVDE/201905/EN/SR05, Royal Belgian Institute of Natural Sciences, Operational Directorate Natural Environment, 213 pp.

- Van Lancker, V., 2017. Bedforms as Benthic Habitats: Living on the Edge, Chaos, Order and Complexity,. In: Guillén, J, Acosta, J, Chiocci, FL, Palanques, A (Eds). Atlas of Bedforms in the Western Mediterranean. Springer International Publishing Switzerland. ISBN: 978-3-319-33938-2, 195-198. Doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-33940-5\_30.
- Van Lancker, V. and M. Baeye, 2015. Wave glider monitoring of sediment transport and dredge plumes in a shallow marine sandbank environment. PloS ONE, 10, 6, e0128948. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0128948
- Van Lancker, V. and G. Montereale Gavazzi, 2019. Mapping of the gravel beds with a high ecological potential. Study concerning the protection of the marine environment when installing wind farms. Royal Belgian Institute of Natural Sciences, Operational Directorate Natural Environment, 6 pp.
- Van Lancker, V., I. Du Four, E. Verfaillie, S. Deleu, K. Schelfaut, M. Fettweis, D. Van den Eynde, F. Francken, J. Monbaliu, A. Giardino, J. Portilla, J. Lanckneus, G. Moerkerke and S. Degraer, 2007. Management, research and budgetting of aggregates in shelf seas related to end-users (MAREBASSE). Final Scientific Report. Belgian Science Policy, 139 pp.
- Van Lancker, V., M. Baeye, I. Du Four, R. Janssens, S. Degraer, M. Fettweis, F. Francken, J.S. Houziaux, P. Luyten, D. Van den Eynde, M. Devolder, K. De Cauwer, J. Monbaliu, E. Toorman, J. Portilla, A. Ullman, M. Liste Muñoz, L. Fernandez, H. Komijani, T. Verwaest, R. Delgado, J. De Schutter, J. Janssens, Y. Levy, J. Vanlede, M. Vincx, M. Rabaut, N. Vandenberghe, E.Zeelmaekers, A. Goffin, 2012. QUantification of Erosion/Sedimentation patterns to Trace the natural versus anthropogenic sediment dynamics "QUEST4D". Final Report, Research Program Science for a Sustainable Development, Brussels, Belgian Science Policy Office, 103 pp.
- Van Lancker, V., M. Baeye, D. Evangelinos and D. Van den Eynde, 2015. Monitoring the impact of the extration of marine aggregates, in casu sand, in the zone of the Hinder Banks. Scientific Report 2 – January-December 2014. Report MOZ4-ZAGRI/I/VVL/ 201502/EN/SR01, Royal Belgian Institute of Natural Sciences, Operational Directorate Natural Environment, 184 pp.
- Van Lancker, V., M. Baeye, G. Montereale Gavazzi and D. Van den Eynde, 2016. Monitoring of the impact of the extraction of marine aggregates, in casu sand, in the zone of the Hinder Banks. Period 1/1 – 31/12 2015 and Synthesis of results 2011-2015. Brussels, RBINS-OD Nature. Report MOZ4-ZAGRI/I/VVL/2016/EN/SR01, 276 pp.
- Van Lancker, V., Baeye, M., Evagelinos, D., Francken, F., Montereale Gavazzi, G., Van den Eynde, D., 2017. MSFD-compliant assessment of the physical effects of marine aggregate extraction in the Hinder Banks, synthesis of the first 5 years, in: Degrendele, K. et al. (Ed.) Belgian marine sand: a scarce resource? Study day, 9 June 2017, Hotel Andromeda, Ostend. pp. 87-104.
- Van Lancker, V., F. Francken, M. Kapel, L. Kint, N. Terseleer, D. Van den Eynde, V. Hademenos, T. Missiaen, R. De Mol, G. De Tré, R. Appleton, S. van Heteren, P.P. van Maanen, J. Stafleu, J. Stam, K. Degrendele and M. Roche, 2019. Transnational and Integrated Long-term Marine Exploitation Strategies (TILES). Final Report. BRAIN-be - Belgian Research Action through Interdisciplinary Networks, Brussels, Belgian Science Policy, 75 pp.

- Vanhellemont, Q. and K. Ruddick, 2014. Turbid wakes associated with offshore wind turbines observed with Landdat 8. Remote Sensing of Environment, 145, 105-115. doi: 10.1016/j.rse.2014.01.009
- Verfaillie, E., 2008. Development and validation of spatial distribution models of marine habitats, in support of the ecological valuation of the seabed. PhD Thesis. Instituut voor de Aanmoediging van Innovatie door Wetenschap en Technologie in Vlaanderen/RCMG/Universiteit Gent, Brussel, 207 pp.
- Vinhateiro, N., D. Crowley and D. Mendelsohn, 2018. Deepwater Wind South Fork Wind Farm: Hydrodynamic and Sediment Transport Modeling Results. RPS, South Kingstown, RI 02879, prepared for Jacobs, 92 pp.
- The WAMDI Group, 1988. The WAM Model A Third Generation Ocean Wave Prediction Model. Journal of Physical Oceanography, 18, 1775-1810.
- Whitehouse, R.J.S., J.M. Harris, T.R. Mundon and J. Sutherland, 2010. Scour at offshore structures. In: Proceedings of the Fifth International Conference on Scour and Erosion (ICSE-5), American Society of Civil Engineers, San Francisco, California, 7-11 November, 2010, 11 pp.
- Whitehouse, R.J.S., J.M. Harris, J. Sutherland and J. Rees, 2010. The nature of scour development and scour protection at offshore windfarm foundations. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 62, 73-88.
- WindEurope, 2018. Floating offshore wind energy, a policy blueprint for Europe. Positioning paper, 9 pp.
- Yu, C. S., 1993. Modelling shelfs sea dynamics and estuarine circulations. PhD Thesis, Katholieke Universiteit Leuven, Leuven, 206 pp.

#### COLOPHON

This report was issued by Operational Directorate Natural Environment in June 2020.

The reference code is FODENV/X/DVDE/202002/EN/TR01.

Status □ draft ⊠ final version □ revized version of document □ confidential

Available in	🛛 English
	🗌 Dutch
	🗌 French

If you have any questions or wish to receive additional copies of this document, please send an e-mail to *DVandenEynde@naturalsciences.be*, quoting the reference, or write to:

Royal Belgian Institute of Natural Sciences Operational Directorate Natural Environment Vautier Street 29 B-1000 Brussels Belgium Phone: +32 2 627 42 11 http://www.mumm.ac.be/

Royal Belgian Institute of Natural Sciences Operational Directorate Natural Environment Suspended Matter and Seabed Monitoring and Modelling Group



The typefaces used in this document are Gudrun Zapf-von Hesse's *Carmina Medium* at 10/14 for body text, and Frederic Goudy's *Goudy Sans Medium* for headings and captions.